 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Annual Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 4 June 2018 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair) (from 7.18pm), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Public participation took place between 7.00pm and 7.13pm.  
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
71/18
Apologies: Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr James Miall and Cllr John Williams. 
72/18
To receive any declarations of interest: None at this point.     

Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

73/18
To elect the Chair of MCC for 2018/19. Cllr Long said that the current Chair had done a good job during the previous year and proposed that Cllr Hughes be re-elected as Chair of MCC for 2018/19. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 4 in favour. Cllr Hughes thanked Members for their support and accepted the proposal.

74/18
To elect the Vice Chair of MCC for 2018/19. Cllr Clark proposed that Cllr Hall be re-elected as Vice Chair of MCC for 2018/19. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 4 in favour.

Cllr Hall joined the meeting at this point (7.18pm).
75/18
To appoint representatives of MCC’s Staffing Committee and Planning Committee (if appropriate).  Cllr Clark proposed that Cllr Hughes, Cllr Hall and Cllr Marcia Kidney be appointed as representatives of MCC’s Staffing Committee for 2018/19. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour. Members agreed to not appoint a planning committee for 2018/19.
76/18
To approve MCC’s Summer Recess for 2018. After discussion, Cllr Long proposed that MCC hold a short meeting in August and that MCC does not have a summer recess in 2018. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.
77/18
To approve the payment of the following Annual costs/donations and Clerk’s monthly salary;

· Manorbier School Book Tokens – up to a value of £45

· Annual Insurance Premium: BHIB Ltd - £1,301.48 (Long Term Agreement)

· Continuation of Clerk’s salary from May 2018 - £500 gross per month (includes PAYE of £400)

· T J Williams – rent for water pipe - £1.
Cllr Long proposed that all these payments be approved. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
78/18
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 9 April 2018. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 9 April 2018 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 4 in favour, 1 abstention.
79/18
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 9 April 2018. Clerk reported that PCC and Natural Resources Wales had visited Cow Park Farm, Manorbier Newton, following earlier concerns raised about slurry pollution. Findings were read out and there was confirmation that there was no evidence of sewage fungus or pollution and the watercourse was running clear. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the farm had now been sold but might now be back on the market. 
Clerk reported that Cllr Marcia Kidney had provided a written update on the ‘Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant’ following her attendance at a PCC briefing meeting. Clerk read out the update, including on the application process. Cllr Marcia Kidney had confirmed that any applications from MCC’s area would need to come in front of Full Council. PCC had suggested that MCC hold a public meeting to help advertise the availability of the grant. A representative from PCC would be willing to attend such a public meeting. Members asked that a PCC representative be invited to attend the July 2018 meeting of MCC (from 6.30pm) to outline the eligibility criteria. Members of the public could be invited to attend. Cllr Hall said that South Ridgeway Community Association had applied for a grant from the scheme and that Save Our Skrinkle Play Park would also be interested in applying.
Cllr Hall said that Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) existed in name only at the present time and that John Drury, Secretary, was ‘holding the fort’ at the present time. Mr Drury had asked that a copy of the Underlease between MCC and MUFC be sent to him. Clerk to action.
80/18   To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Letter from Sandy Bear’s Children’s Charity outlining the work of the charity and requesting a donation. Members agreed to discuss at the July 2018 meeting of MCC, as this was a local charity.
· Copy of a letter sent by Pembroke Town Council to Vaughan Gething AM, expressing concern about Hywel Dda University Health Board’s proposal to down grade Withybush Hospital. Cllr Long proposed that MCC also send a letter to Vaughan Gething AM in support of retaining Withybush Hospital with an A & E department. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
· PCC email about the Draft Rights of Way Improvement Plan for Pembrokeshire. Consultation period on the draft plan is between 9 May 2018 and 3 August 2018. Clerk was asked to copy the email to Cllr Parker.
· Notification from PCC of road closures during the Long Course Weekend 13-15 July 2018.
· PLANED/LEADER event on 25 June 2018 in Crundale looking at transfer of assets from the County Council to local community councils. No nominations.
· Letter from Hywel Dda Community Health Council about MCC feedback on their Operational Plan 2018/19. Covers comments on Access to GP Services; Avoiding mis-diagnosis and keeping people informed about CHC activities.
· Email from PCC about Access to Services consultation.

· Letter from OVW about their new Development Officer covering Pembrokeshire, Mel ab Owain.

· Email from Tim Jones, PCNPA, enclosing copies of path surveys within MCC’s area. Cllr Hall asked about bins on Manorbier beach. Members understood these would be the responsibility of PCC.
Other correspondence for information was noted.

81/18
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/18/0240/TPO – 3x Sycamore –Climb trees and sectionally dismantle to ground level leaving stumps in situ chemically treated to prevent regrowth at Lydstep Holiday Park, Lydstep SA70 7SB. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
At this point, Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker declared a Personal Interest in the following two planning applications.

b) NP/18/0267/ADV – Erection of signage to front elevation at Jameston Village Store, Jameston SA70 8QD. Members welcomed the re-opening of the village shop. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 4 in favour, 1 abstention.
c) NP/18/0268/FUL – Change of Use from retail to residential dwelling at Jameston Village Store, Jameston. SA70 8QD. Cllr Hughes read out comments from PCC’s Contaminated Land Inspector which recommended refusal of this application at this time due to a potential explosive risk that remained at this location. Members discussed the history of the site and whether there was any amenity space associated with the application. Full Council did welcome the re-opening of the shop but expressed concern about the potential of an explosive risk remaining. Cllr Long proposed that the application be recommended for refusal in light of the information received from PCC. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 4 in favour, 1 against. 

d) NP/18/0305/FUL – Extend existing property to rear, demolish existing garage and erect double garage/workshop on western boundary at Old Police Station, Lydstep SA70 7SG. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.
Cllr Hall declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in the following application. Cllr Hall left the room at this point (8.25pm).

e) NP/18/0308/S73 – Community hub building (variation of condition 2 of NP/17/0187 – alterations to previously approved design to reduce scale of building) at Land to rear of Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier SA70 7TR. Members noted the reduced scale of the building and the omission of the shooting range. Cllr Parker proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 4 in favour.
Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point (8.27pm).

f) NP/18/0309/TPO – Tree works to large Monterey Pine at West Hills, Lydstep SA70 7SE. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
g) NP/18/0311/TPO – Proposed 1.5 storey extension to the rear of existing dwelling to enlarge utility room and bathroom on ground floor and en-suites at first floor level, single storey extension to the side of existing attached garage to provide storage space for mower and garden equipment and a detached double garage at Cuckoo Grove, The Green, Lydstep. SA70 7SG. Members noted the location of this application. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
h) NP/18/0325/FUL – Creation of new access at Highlands, The Green, Lydstep. SA70 7SG. Councillors again noted the location of this application, on a bend in Lydstep. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

i) Other Notices, including letters about planning issues, were noted by Full Council. These included 5 emails from local residents objecting to NP/18/0198/FUL – Erection of a new bungalow at Mead Lane, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that MCC had previously recommended refusal of this application. These letters were passed to County Cllr Kidney, who was due to attend a Development Management Committee meeting, on 6 June 2018 in St Davids. 
82/18
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 March 2018 to 11 May 2018 and the End of Year Budget Monitoring Report for FY 2017/18. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement and Budget Monitoring Report to all Members at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £1,084.23p and transactions totalling £1,454.76p had cleared the account. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £25,188p following receipt of a Precept payment of £7,634.00p and a transfer to the Community Account of £10k. Full Council noted the End of Year Budget Monitoring Report FY 2017/18. Cllr Clark proposed that the Financial Statement and End of Year Budget Monitoring Report FY 2017/18 be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 
83/18
To receive an update on the Annual Audit for FY 2017/18. Clerk confirmed that the Internal Auditor had completed her report. No reservations had been made. Cllr Long proposed that the Annual Return and Annual Governance Statement now be approved by Full Council. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk was thanked for his work on the annual audit.
84/18

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – Cllr Hughes reported that Angela Burns AM had written to MCC confirming that Tom Joyner, Arriva Trains Wales (ATW) had written to her about car parking at Manorbier Station. MCC had been encouraged to contact Tom Joyner but meantime ATW had confirmed that amendments to station properties would be dealt with by Network Rail (NR). ATW confirmed that provision of a car park would require changes to groundwork and therefore PCC would need to get involved with NR and thereafter to inform ATW of changes made. Cllr Hughes hoped a site meeting could be arranged. Clerk said that Ray Greenwood appeared to be the PCC contact.
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – installation of road ramps – The letter from Angela Burns, AM, had also mentioned Beavers Hill crossing. This confirmed that NR had almost secured £11k of funding for work at the crossing. This would match £11k from PCC; £22k being the amount of funding needed for the safety work to be undertaken by PCC. NR had also undertaken to consider traffic calming measures at Manorbier Newton crossing if deliberate misuse continued.
c) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed (VAS) sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. County Cllr Kidney agreed to contact PCSO Andrew Griffiths to invite him to MCC’s July 2018 meeting.
d) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – No update again County Cllr Kidney thought that this could be the type of project funded through the new ‘Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant’.  

e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. No update. Clerk was asked to chase PCNPA for an update.
f) Jameston Play Area – inspections update – Cllr Williams was absent. PCC’s inspection raised no new issues.
85/18
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· PCC was advertising for voluntary beach wardens although equipment and insurance would be supplied. In particular, the stretch of land between the toilet block in Manorbier and the beach was a concern in respect of litter.

· A new initiative entitled ‘Encompass’ was being taken forward by PCC and Dyfed/Powys Police. This related to domestic violence and its effect on children. Schools would be notified by 9am the following day where pupils had witnessed any domestic violence in their home. The initiative was working well.
· Windows in St James’s Place, Jameston: a contractor (Solar) had been appointed and it will contact residents in the near future.

· Small Business Day on 13 June 2018 at the Innovation Centre.

· Defibrillator in Jameston: an application had been made for a free defibrillator via First Responders in Tenby.

Cllr Parker reported that waste bins in Manorbier appeared to be not being emptied as regularly as previously. County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up. Cllr Parker also mentioned the possible extension of the 20mph speed limit between the school and railway station in Manorbier. This had been discussed a number of times in the past by MCC. County Cllr Kidney agreed to investigate. In addition, the Water Garden directional sign needed to be taken down, as this attraction had closed some time ago.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his monthly update.
86/18
To review and approve MCC’s Risk Register. Clerk highlighted some key points in the Risk Register which had been updated to include GDPR and changes to the Jameston Play Area inspection contact. Cllr Parker suggested the inclusion of the North and South Sports fields, Manorbier. Members agreed. Cllr Hall proposed that, once these additions had been made, MCC’s Risk Register for 2018/19 be approved. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.
87/18
To receive feedback on the One Voice Wales (OVW) Area Committee meeting held on 22 May 2018. Clerk reported that Cllr Miall and Cllr Clark had attended the OVW meeting held on 22 May 2018 and Cllr Miall had kindly provided a written note. Clerk read this out. Cllr Clark also mentioned discussions that were held at the meeting on elections, local history and the format for future meetings. Clerk handed out a copy to each councillor of OVW’s new Guide to Services publication.
88/18
To receive an update on the purchase of a defibrillator for Jameston. See item 85/18, above.
89/18
To consider an update on the installation of the De Barri Coat of Arms on signage in MCC’s area. As Cllr Marcia Kidney was absent, Full Council agreed to defer discussions until the July 2018 meeting of MCC.
90/18
To consider and approve MCC policy in respect of the payment of the annual allowance for councillors. Clerk confirmed that he had attended a briefing meeting hosted by the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales (IRPW) in Carmarthen on 11 April 2018. The IRPW had recommended that Community and Town Councils (CTCs) needed to vote on the adoption or otherwise of the determinations set out in their annual report. Clerk summarised some of the matters discussed and asked that the following Determinations be voted upon;


Determination 45: CTCs are authorised to make available a payment to each of their members of £150 per year for costs incurred in respect of telephone usage, IT, consumables, etc: Cllr Hall proposed that MCC did not adopt Determination 45. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.



Determination 47: CTCs are authorised to make an annual payment of £500 each to up to 5 Members in recognition of specific responsibilities. This is in addition to the £150 payment for costs and expenses if that is claimed: Cllr Parker proposed that MCC did not adopt Determination 47. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.



Determination 48: CTCs are authorised to make payments to each of their Members in respect of travel costs for attending approved duties (rates shown in report); Cllr Long proposed that MCC adopted Determination 48. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.



Determination 49: Overnight subsistence rates (shown in report); Cllr Hall proposed that MCC adopted Determination 49. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.


Determination 50: CTCs are authorised to pay financial loss compensation to each of their Members, where such loss has actually occurred, for attending approved duties (rates in report); Cllr Hall proposed that MCC did not adopt Determination 50. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.



Determination 51: All CTCs must provide for the reimbursement of necessary costs of care (see report for rates). Members noted that this was mandatory.
91/18
To receive an update from Cllr Hall on ways of reducing use of plastic within MCC’s area. Cllr Hall said he had researched the internet and had seen a listing of items considered to be single use plastic and not easily recycled. He noted that that there was a Zerowaste website and that a Zerowaste week was planned for 3-7 September 2018. Cllr Hall asked that copies of this information be copied for Members for the next MCC meeting. Cllr Hall hoped to speak to Laurence Blackhall at Tenby Town Council (TTC) soon. 
92/18

To receive and discuss an update on the General Data Protection Regulation 2018 (GDPR). Clerk confirmed that he had attended a recent briefing provided by Joanne Hendy, Data Protection Officer at PCC. Clerk reported back on key points, including an amendment on the Act currently moving through the Houses of Parliament. This amendment proposed that smaller Councils be exempt from employing a Data Protection Officer. News was awaited. Clerk confirmed that MCC would, however, need to register and make a payment of £40 to the Information Commissioner’s Office (ICO). MCC would also need to issue a Privacy Statement and, in due course, undertake an information audit of matters covered by the GDPR. A document retention policy would also need to be developed. PCC had sent an example of their template that could be used for any information audit developed. Clerk added that PCC had suggested that CTCs see conforming to the GDPR as a journey rather than a ‘cliff edge’. Full Council agreed that the Clerk register with the ICO before authorising the £40 payment.
93/18
To consider and approve a donation request to Bobath Children’s Therapy Centre Wales. Members noted the donation request and that the Bobath Organisation was based in Cardiff. After a brief discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC do not provide a donation on this occasion. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 
94/18
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – BT Email and other office costs  

- 
   
£ 58.19
b) SLCC Enterprises Ltd – refund of bursary


-

£ 37.50

c) T J Williams – fence repairs and mole catching

-

£ 40.00

d) WebServe4U – repair to Word 7 notebook with Searchindexer (retrospective)£ 55.00
Cllr Hall proposed that all these payments be made. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
95/18
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes reported that he had received a letter from Peter Kidney about the state of the North sports field. Cllr Hughes read out Mr Kidney’s letter. Cllr Hughes said that he had inspected the field, as had the Clerk ahead of this meeting. Cllr Hughes reported that the entrance gates were not locked; there was a pile of artificial grass in the corner of the field; old decking had been dumped alongside the club house and there were remains of the bonfire which included hundreds of nails and screws.


Cllr Hall said that MUFC had paid for a skip to clear much of the bonfire debris. Cllr Hughes agreed that most of the debris needed burying or taken away and then the ground reseeded. In addition, Cllr Hughes reported that the MCC heavy roller had been taken away or stolen from the sports field. If damage had occurred to the roller this could be costly. Cllr Hall said that he had agreed that Mark Meyrick could borrow the roller, following his agreement to roll the sports field for free (using his tractor to pull the roller). Cllr Hall agreed to chase up the situation with the roller. Cllr Hughes suggested that the MCC agreement with MUFC should clearly show that the roller should not be taken off site and that it be used for the rolling of the two sports fields only. Cllr Hall offered his apologies and said he should have asked MCC for permission. Cllr Clark proposed that the agreement with MUFC for purchase of the roller by MCC be amended to show that the roller be kept at the North sports field for use in the North and South sports fields only. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – 4 in favour, 1 abstention.

Cllr Hughes mentioned that the peripheries in both sports field needed cutting back. Clerk confirmed that he had met Richard Mason at the North sports field ahead of this meeting. Clerk reported that there were divots in the field playing area which needed filling, to avoid injury. However, Clerk said that Richard Mason had quoted £650 as his cost to cut back the peripheries in both fields. This would be an extension of his current contract. In addition, Richard Mason had also quoted £225 to power wash the matting in Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that MCC had invested a substantial amount of funding in MUFC and the two sports fields over the last few years and needed to keep the land in reasonable condition in order to comply with the parent lease with Peter Kidney. After further discussion, Cllr Hall agreed to speak with members of MUFC about clearing the bonfire debris and repairing the guttering to the rear of the club house. He also agreed to find out about the missing keys to the pavilion and the sports fields. 
Cllr Long proposed that the quote from Richard Mason of £650 to cut back the peripheries of both sports fields be approved. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour. Members agreed to discuss the quote for power washing the matting in Jameston Play Area on another occasion. 

Cllr Hughes said he had received a request from South Ridgeway Community Association to hold a car boot sale in the North sports field. Members had no objections provided the bonfire debris (including nails etc) had been cleared first.

Cllr Hughes mentioned that a resident was still parking on the path at the entrance to Meadow Road. County Cllr Kidney agreed to investigate. Cllr Hughes also said that Cob Lane verges were overgrown with Cow Parsley particularly near the cross roads which led to the beach. A cut was urgently needed. County Cllr Kidney agreed to investigate. Finally, Cllr Hughes reported that a resident in Gainer Way was parking on the pavement. This was preventing an elderly resident from passing in his wheelchair. County Cllr Kidney noted.

Cllr Hughes said that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 2 July 2018 at either 6.30pm or 7.00pm. There being no further business, the meeting closed at 10.25pm.
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